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Milwaukee County Council on Emergency Medical
Services


Tuesday May 10th, 2022	1:00 PM	Virtual Meeting: Meeting Link

Phone: 312-626-6799

Passcode: 868-088-09280#



Public Notice: PLEASE TAKE NOTICE: Members of the Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors who are not members of this committee may attend this meeting to participate or to gather information.

Call to Order – 1:00 PM

Attendance & Introductions

In Attendance per Roll Call: 
Robert Whitaker, Cassandra Libal, Joshua Parish, Daniel Weber, Chris Anderson, Steve Olson, Alyssa Cahoon, Tony Thrasher, Alison Lopez, Ulla Pinion, Benjamin Weston, Dan Pojar 

Excused from Attendance: 
Felesia A. Martin, Mason Pooler, Ryan Wendt, Wanda Montgomery, Ben Thelen, Ann Christiansen, Kim Litwack 
 
President Wanda Montgomery was not present at the time of Roll Call but joined later in the meeting. 

Guest introduction: Mark Tillman, Executive Assistant for Director Cassandra Libal and the Office of Emergency Management.

Public Comment

No public speakers.

Approval of Minutes from prior meeting

Motion to approve by Director Libal, seconded by Chris Anderson. Motion passed unanimously.

Recurring Reports & Past Business (7-min maximum unless chair or vice chair allows extension):

1. Milwaukee County Association of Fire Chiefs
Report by Chief Whitaker: meets monthly, working to submit names to fill two vacancies.  

2. EMS System Medical Director
Report by Dr. Weston: method of reporting hospital diversions has changed to a dashboard. Dashboard is currently only internal facing, seeking Council approval to make it public. Allows viewing diversions by hospital, by total duration, and by duration per hospital. Can also view reason for diversion. Seeking feedback.

Mayor Olson asked whether management of hospital groups with higher number of diversions have been spoken to. Dr. Weston confirmed they have and that those discussions led to the creation of new diversion action plan. Encouraged further conversations with health systems and stresses that, if patterns of diversion emerge, new policy would go into effect and limit specialty-receiving capabilities for relevant hospital(s).

Dr. Weston also shared update to the COVID-19 Numbered Notices: degree of respiratory protection for patient encounters is now dynamic based on CDC’s Community Level of COVID-19 stats.

3. Milwaukee County EMS Division
Report from Dan Pojar: $3M stipend discussed in previous meetings has been approved and should be distributed soon. $500K remaining with OEM, will be used for project to consolidate all countywide EPCR systems into one cloud-based system. 

4. Private EMS
Report by Chris Anderson: expressed thanks to City of Milwaukee, particularly the Milwaukee Fire Department and Chief Parish, for help in solving the problem of turnbacks (no ambulance providers available to take a call). Turnbacks have now dropped to zero.

Chief Whitaker agreed and expressed appreciation for the commitment of all parties involved.

5. State EMS Board
Report from Jerry Biggart: committee appointments have opened. Not a requirement to be an EMS licensed provider in order to apply for committee appointment. EMS Board meeting to confirm appointments will be June 15 at DHS in Madison. Agenda will be coming soon, do not have to attend in person to apply.

6. Health Systems and Emergency Departments
No report.

7. Intergovernmental Cooperation Council (ICC)
Report from Mayor Olson: ICC is meeting regularly but nothing related to EMS Council to share. 

President Montgomery concurred that there was nothing of direct relevance to share.

8. Healthcare Emergency Readiness Coalition (HERC Region 7)
No report.

9. Milwaukee Area Technical College (MATC)
Report from Alyssa Cahoon: paramedic program in process of moving to Oak Creek campus, set to be completed by June 1, due to lease being up at current building. Two of the three paramedic cohorts and all of the EMT classes are completing coursework and taking national registry this month. Summer EMT enrollment is low. Enrollment for August cohort of paramedic program filled in less than eight hours. Next opportunity for paramedic program enrollment is November. Phasing in new EMS PSMC changes, mandated for completion by January 1, 2023. Strategizing regarding changes to Paramedic National Registry exams.

10. New Business

a. Mission/Vision of EMS Council
Chief Whitaker discussed the shared feeling of many members that the Council’s purpose and scope needed to be updated. Met with Dan Pojar, Dr. Weston, and Supervisor Martin, as well as Sup. Martin’s staff, to come up with changes that could be made. Decision was reached at that meeting that Council bylaws should be amended.

Director Libal asked for refresher on what proposed changes would be. Chief Whitaker explained that the major change would be removing the Council’s responsibility regarding grant applications. A line would also be added to the bylaws stating that the Council makes recommendations to the Health & Human Needs Committee for action. Question was raised as to who/what will take over the grant application responsibility if the Council removes it. Chief Whitaker explained that, since his time on the Council, he was not aware of the Council ever dealing with a grant application—this may have been a more regular occurrence at one point in time, but it has not been done for many years. Mayor Olson agreed with the idea of dropping the Council’s responsibility regarding grant applications, saying that such a process takes a lot of work and would not make sense for a committee with no real staff.

Conversation returned to Council’s mission and vision. Dan Pojar suggested adding a clause related to community engagement. Dan Brophy, on behalf of Supervisor Martin, noted that the Supervisor took issue with adding a line to the bylaws stating that the Council makes recommendations to the Health & Human Needs Committee for action. Suggested revising this line to instead read that the Council makes recommendations to the County Board of Supervisors for action, since anything recommended to HHN would be forwarded on to the County Board anyway. Mayor Olson said this note from Supervisor Martin’s office raises the question of for whom the Council works (i.e., does it report to the County Board as a whole, the County Executive, the County Board Chairperson?) and offered his preference that the Council bylaws be amended to reflect reporting to the County Board Chairperson. Mayor Olson added that he would like to see the Council be more community-centric and focus on enhancing service to patients. In response to Mayor Olson’s first point regarding who the Council reports to, Chief Whitaker said that members are appointed by the County Executive and confirmed by the County Board. 


b. Review and vote on proposed by-law changes
Chief Whitaker suggested that the Council go through the bylaws section by section and vote on amendments as they come up. No members opposed.

Amend Article II, Section I to read as follows (items added and removed reflected): 
“Section I. The responsibility of this Council shall be to assist in the coordination of emergency medical services provided by municipalities, other governmental agencies and medical service providers in the planning and provision of EMS Emergency Medical Services (EMS) within the County. The Council shall have the responsibility of reviewing and evaluating the operations of emergency medical service delivery systems within the County and to make recommendations for improvement or better coordination of service. The Council shall have primary responsibilities for formulation of policy as it relates to the respective levels of government represented by its membership. The Council shall also act as the County resource agency for all grant applications under any applicable local, state or federal programs. The Council shall make recommendations to the Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors Chairperson.”

Motion to amend Article II, Section I by Mayor Olson, seconded by President Montgomery. Motion passed unanimously.

Amend Article III, Section II to read as follows (items added and removed reflected):
“Section II. The Council shall consist of 23 members, all of which shall be voting members. The total composition of the Council shall reflect representation from municipalities within Milwaukee County providing EMS Paramedic transport services, municipalities providing BLS or Paramedic First Response (PFR) service, representatives from the Intergovernmental Cooperation Council (ICC), county government, the community, the medical society, basic life support EMS educational programs and private emergency service providers.”
Motion to amend Article III, Section II by Mayor Olson, seconded by President Montgomery. Motion passed unanimously. 

Amend Article V, Section I to read as follows (items added and removed reflected):
“Section I. The regular meetings of the Council shall be held as determined by the Chair with the approval of a majority of the Council, but shall be held at least each calendar quarter.”

Amend Article V, Section II to read as follows (items added and removed reflected):
“Section II. Special meetings may be called by the Chair or by the Executive Committee and shall be called upon the written request of one third of the members of the Council. The purpose of the meeting shall be stated in the call. Except in emergency cases, at least three days’ notice shall be given.”

Motion to amend Article V, Section I and Article V, Section II by Mayor Olson, seconded by President Montgomery. Motion passed unanimously.

c. Discussion on EMS System Advisory Committee
Amend Article VI subtitle to read as follows (items added and removed reflected):
“EMS SYSTEM ADVISORY COMMITTEES”

Amend Article VI, Section I to read as follows (items added and removed reflected):
“Section I. The Council Chair shall appoint the Chair and the members of standing Committees, except that the Medical EMS System Advisory Committee shall be the Emergency Medical Services Committee of the Medical Society of Milwaukee County, and such other members as the Chair may wish to appoint from time to time.”

Amend Article VI, Section I, subsection (a) to read as follows (items added and removed reflected):
“a) MEDICAL EMS SYSTEM ADVISORY COMMITTEE
	Responsibilities specifically include, but shall not be limited to:
1. Periodically evaluating the quality of care within elements of the Emergency Medical Services system.
2. Reviewing and commenting on all medical policies and procedures before final action by the Council.
3. 2. Reviewing and commenting on guidelines for direction utilization of emergency vehicles the EMS system to appropriate acute care facilities resources.
4. Periodically reviewing and commenting on curricula for Emergency Medical Services and paramedic training courses.
5. 3. Advising with regard to to improve Countywide delivery Plan for of Emergency Medical Services.
	
	Motion to amend Article VI subtitle; Article VI, Section I; and Article VI, Section I, subsection (a) by Mayor Olson, seconded by Ulla Pinion. Motion passed unanimously.

Amend Article VII, Section I to read as follows (items added and removed reflected):
“Section I. The Executive Committee shall consist of the Council Chair, Council Vice Chair, Director of County Health Programs EMS Division Director and the EMS Medical Director Chair of any standing Committees. The Council Chair, or in his or her absence, the Vice Chair shall preside over all Executive Committee meetings.

Amend Article VII, Section II to read as follows (items added and removed reflected):
	“Section II. The Executive Committee, pursuant to general policy direction of the Emergency Medical Services Council, shall carry on all business of the Emergency Medical Services Council between full Council meetings. A majority of the members of the Executive Committee shall constitute a quorum.”

	Motion to amend Article VII, Section I and Article VII, Section II by Mayor Olson, seconded by Ulla Pinion. Motion passed unanimously. 

Amend Article VII, Section I to read as follows (items added and removed reflected):
“Section I. These bylaws can be amended at any regular meeting of the Council by a two-thirds vote of the voting members, provided that the original amendment had has been submitted to the voting membership in writing at least two weeks before the vote. Shall any amendments to the bylaws conflict with Chapter 97 of the Milwaukee County General Ordinances, the ordinances shall hold residence until reconciled with the Bylaws and the Chair shall be responsible for informing the Council of the progress toward reconciliation at every meeting of the Council until a conflict no longer exists.”

Motion to amend Article VII, Section I by Mayor Olson, seconded by Ulla Pinion. Motion passed unanimously.


d. Agenda format discussion
Chief Whitaker suggested that the Executive Committee meet to discuss changes to the agenda format and report at the next Council meeting. No objection to this suggestion.


e. Proposed roster changes

· Discussion and vote on ALS vs BLS Fire Chief Representative
Chief Whitaker shared that fire departments no longer differentiate between ALS and BLS. Recommended making this more general, referring instead solely to “Fire Chief Representatives.” Asked Dan Pojar if any names had been put forward to be discussed and voted upon; Dan Pojar replied he did not have any names, also recommended referring to “Fire Chief or Fire Chief Designee.” Chief Whitaker said that the City of Milwaukee Fire Department gives the Fire Chief to ability to appoint a Designee but wasn’t sure if suburban departments allowed this practice, will talk with County chiefs to see if it should be changed in the future.

No names for the Council to vote upon.


· Discussion and vote on adding Public Health Representative
Chief Whitaker shared that Ann Christiansen, who sits on the Council as a community member, has expressed interested in the Council adding a specific spot for a Public Health Representative—suggested change would have to be discussed by the Executive Committee and brought back to the Council for approval. Asked if anyone had concerns with this idea. 

Director Libal asked if this would necessitate creating an entirely new position on the Council or whether an existing position would be changed to Public Health Representative. Chief Whitaker asked Dr. Weston and Dr. Thrasher whether or not the Wisconsin Hospital Association Metropolitan Office still exists, as that group has a pre-existing position on the Council—if the office is no longer around, this now-defunct position could potentially be swapped for Public Health Representative. Dr. Weston responded that he wasn’t sure if such an office existed, but that he knew there was a Milwaukee chapter of the Wisconsin Medical Society. President Montgomery said that she was aware of a Wisconsin Hospital Association, headquartered in Fitchburg. Chief Whitaker said that he could take the idea to the Executive Committee of adding an entirely new position. 

Josh Parish suggested that the Council should be clear about its intended goal for a Public Health Representative position before adding it to the Council. Director Libal recommended changing the position for the Wisconsin Hospital Association Metropolitan Office to “a more generic position,” thereby bypassing the need to create a new position—Ann Christiansen could be moved into the new generic position, which would also open up room for another member of the public to join. Chief Whitaker replied that this idea may relate to the next discussion item on the agenda.


· Discussion and vote on adding more Health System representation
Chief Whitaker suggested changing the Wisconsin Hospital Association Metropolitan Office position to a Health System Representative. Chris Anderson voiced his agreement with this action. With no objection from the Council, Chief Whitaker said he would take the suggestion to the Executive Committee for further discussion.

Chief Whitaker also wanted to discuss the State Board EMS Liaison position, which is not an official position on the Council but has been an “assumed position” for many years. Asked for feedback on idea of making this position official within the Council as an ex-officio member. With no objection from the Council, Chief Whitaker said he would take the suggestion to the Executive Committee for proposals on how to move forward.


f. Discussion and notice of nomination for Public Liaison – action by vote to be the next meeting
Chief Whitaker asked for clarification on this item from Dan Pojar. Dan Pojar responded that the Council would select from amongst its current membership an individual to take on a “public-facing role” for the Council. 

Dan Pojar shared that the Public Liaison position has never been filled during his time on the Council. Suggested Jerry Biggart (unofficial State Board EMS Liaison) for the role. Jerry Biggart replied that he would be happy to take on the role, but he would like to wait until after the Executive Committee moves forward with making the State Board EMS Liaison position official. 

Chief Whitaker said this will be an agenda item for the next Council meeting.

Ulla Pinion asked whether the previous discussion and actions taken on bylaws changes will affect this position (i.e., the Public Liaison is listed as an elected officer on the Executive Committee, could this position be ex-officio and still be part of the Executive Committee?) Chief Whitaker agreed that this would need to be addressed and that the Public Liaison should be a voting member, asked for clarification on what “ex-officio” entails. Dan Brophy shared that Corporation Counsel said changes to bylaws (such as giving voting rights to ex-officio member) were the purview of the Council—suggested double-checking with OCC on this point.

Chief Whitaker asked if there was any further feedback for him to take to Executive Committee. None was given.

g. Discussion on Chapter 97
Chief Whitaker said he would take feedback to the Executive Committee for further discussion on Chapter 97, based on previously addressed agenda items.

Director Libal said that once the Executive Committee had a grasp on subsequent bylaws changes, she would be willing to take these changes to OCC and confirm they are compatible with Chapter 97. 


h. Schedule remaining 2022 Meetings
Chief Whitaker felt it was valuable to set meetings in advance and get them on the calendar, though not necessary to pick specific dates at this moment. Asked for input on best way to coordinate schedules with such a large membership. Historically, the Council simply published four meeting dates and relied on members to attend if they were able, rather than trying to find times that worked for every single person. Said any further feedback on this agenda item should be addressed to Supervisor Martin as the Council Chair.

11. Items from EMS Council Members
a. Pinion – EMS Recruitment
Ulla Pinion addressed ongoing difficulty recruiting people into EMS and asked about current recruitment efforts. Josh Parish shared that lots of outreach has been done, with a few different conclusions being drawn; major barriers to entry include front-end time commitment to joining EMS without guarantee of licensure test passage (40% fail rate). Worked with local colleges and universities to identify potential entrants and create incentives (e.g., allowing financial aid for EMS-related courses). Still a work in progress but collaborating with local-, state-, and federal-level partners to find solutions. Ulla Pinion agreed with Josh Parish’s assessment that there will be a lag between taking action to address the issue and seeing results. Acknowledged this is a fundamentally a class issue, hoped that paths could be created so that all individuals who want to join the field are given the opportunity to do so.

Jerry Biggart shared information on legislation incentivizing high schools and high school students with funds/grants for EMT courses. Not sure of success rate for this program but suggested it could be an alternative if modeled correctly. 

Director Libal shared information on Employ Milwaukee, a workforce development board connecting jobseekers with options for trainings and other resources. Could develop something at the EMT level in conjunction with Employ Milwaukee to introduce young people to the field. Josh Parish said he had worked with Employ Milwaukee in the past, problem arises with timing—would entail putting five credits of college-level curricula (and necessary study time) into the daily schedule of a high school senior. Said there are plenty of people who are interested in the field, the real problem is helping them complete the full timeline of trainings and courses.

Alyssa Cahoon said everything shared so far is accurate from her perspective. Barriers on educational side include lack of prerequisites and preassessments, meaning some potential EMTs are already behind on day one. EMT curriculum is currently under review, revisions will come out within 1–2 years. 

Chief Whitaker suggested EMS recruitment should be an ongoing discussion within the Council, as it will likely continue to be an issue. 

b. Pojar – Gov. Evers announces $27.4M EMS funding
Dan Pojar wanted to make Council aware of new state-level funds. Could potentially be used for financial assistance, one-time grant opportunities also available. Full details available in announcement package. 

Jerry Biggart encouraged applying for grant funding. Most likely a one-time opportunity unless the next State Budget includes provisions.

c. Pojar – KY BEMS vs. KHA
Dan Pojar shared information regarding dispute in Kentucky between the Hospital Association (KHA) and the Board of EMS (BEMS). KHA had tried to place time restraints on private EMS providers with support of state legislature. Felt this could be a challenge with staffing issues, especially in rural areas. 

12. Items from Non-Members
No items from non-members.

13. Announcements
No announcements.

Adjournment – 2:56 PM
Motion to adjourn by Chris Anderson, seconded by Director Libal. 

ADA accommodation requests should be filed with the Milwaukee County Office for Persons with Disabilities, (414) 278-3932 (voice) or 711 (TRS), upon receipt of this notice.
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